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In City of Ontario v. Quon, decided on June 17, 2010, the United States 
Supreme Court held, for the first time, that the City of Ontario’s review of 
a police officer’s text messages was reasonable and, therefore, did not 
violate the Fourth Amendment. In Quon, Jeff Quon repeatedly exceeded 
the character limit on his work-issued pager. The City therefore audited 
his text messages, and uncovered hundreds of personal messages, some 
of which were sexual in nature. Although the Court declined to address 
whether Quon had a reasonable expectation of privacy in his text 
messages, the Court held that, even if he did, a public employer may 
reasonably search an employee’s property at work where the search is 
non-investigatory, work-related or incident to an investigation of work-
related misconduct, without violating the Fourth Amendment.

Here, the Court found that the search was reasonable and “justified at its 
inception,” as the City’s review stemmed from an investigation as to 
whether the character limit was sufficient to meet the City’s needs. In 
addition, the City’s review of Quon’s text messages was reasonable as an 
“efficient and expedient way to determine whether Quon’s overages were 
the result of work-related messaging or personal use.” Finally, the Court 
found that the review was not “excessively intrusive” because the City 
only reviewed two (2) months of messages, although more were available.

As with cases arising in the private sector and impacting issues of 
technology in the workplace, Quon also provides several instructive 



lessons for employers. First, employers must be reminded that it is crucial 
to develop and distribute comprehensive workplace communications 
policies, which make clear that employees’ communications through 
technology are not private. In addition, employers are well advised to 
only review such employee communications where there is a legitimate, 
work-related reason to do so.

Cole, Schotz, Meisel, Forman & Leonard, P.A.

Court Plaza North 
25 Main Street
Hackensack, NJ 07601
Phone: (201) 489-3000

900 Third Avenue 
16th Floor
New York, NY 10022
Phone: (212) 752-8000

500 Delaware Avenue 
Suite 1410
Wilmington, DE 19801
Phone: (302) 652-3131

300 East Lombard Street Suite 2000
Baltimore, MD 21202
Phone: (410) 230-0660

301 Commerce Street
Suite 1700
Fort Worth, TX 76102
Phone: (817) 810-5250


